

Journal Homepage: Texas Education Review
Published online: February 2025
Submit your article to this journal



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International License. Permissions beyond the scope of this license may be available at <a href="https://www.review.education.texas.edu">www.review.education.texas.edu</a>

# Transparency Under Takeover: Financial Ramifications of the TEA Takeover of Houston ISD

## **BROOKE FOUSEK**

The University of Texas at Austin

#### ALYSSA M. CHESSARI

The University of Texas at Austin

# JARRETT LIPMAN

The University of Texas at Austin

**To cite this article:** Fousek, B., Chessari, A. M., & Lipman, J. (2025). Transparency under takeover: Financial ramifications of the TEA takeover of Houston ISD. *Texas Education Review, 13*(1), 85-105. <a href="https://doi.org/10.26153/tsw/58403">https://doi.org/10.26153/tsw/58403</a>

# Transparency Under Takeover: Financial Ramifications of the TEA Takeover of Houston ISD

BROOKE FOUSEK, ALYSSA M. CHESSARI, & JARRETT LIPMAN
The University of Texas at Austin

#### **Abstract**

This paper examines the financial transparency and accountability practices before and after the 2023 state takeover of the Houston Independent School District (HISD). Superintendent Mike Miles and his Board of Managers reallocated critical district resources towards troubling new "priorities," while the district was facing a sizable deficit. Parents and community members raised concerns about the district's transparency and accountability practices, which sparked backlash throughout the first year and a half of the takeover. Using a historical case study methodology (Widdersheim, 2018) and qualitative document analysis (Bowen, 2009), we examined school board meeting content, online news articles, and state policy to analyze the financial changes that HISD underwent as they transitioned to a state appointed superintendent and school board during the first two years of the state takeover. Findings suggest patterns of concerning fiscal practices under the post-takeover administration. We make recommendations for local and state educational agencies that may improve financial transparency and solvency during state takeovers.

Keywords: state takeover, school finance, school budgets, Houston ISD, district finances

#### Introduction

In 2023, the Texas Education Agency (TEA) took control of the Houston Independent School District (HISD), the largest district in Texas and the eighth largest in the U.S., citing poor academic performance linked to issues at a single campus (Méndez, 2023). Since 1991, The Texas Education Agency (TEA) has taken over seventeen school districts statewide, citing concerns of insufficient academic performance or financial mismanagement. While TEA-appointed Superintendent Mike Miles insists the takeover will benefit students and families in HISD, the action has drawn backlash from the community (Hardy, 2023). Many educators and stakeholders in HISD have questioned the effectiveness of the new instructional approach in the district, and others have inquired about the expense of the takeover and whether Miles's approach will save taxpayers in the long run (Noel, 2023a; Walsh 2023a). Although most experts agree that state support is necessary in circumstances of egregious financial mismanagement or habitually poor academic performance, others have challenged the idea that state takeover will provide lasting results for the district (Schueler & Bleiberg, 2021; Hayes et al., 2021). This historical case analysis of the TEA takeover of HISD contributes a detailed account of the financial implications of state takeovers to inform this ongoing debate.

#### **Problem Statement**

Given the literature on past takeovers and the political turmoil surrounding the takeover of HISD, this paper seeks to explore the financial transparency practices of state and district leaders during the state takeover of HISD in real time. Although TEA typically enforces strict financial reporting standards for local districts (Hardin, 2016), local leaders and community members in Houston argue

that the state-appointed superintendent and board of managers (BOM) have neglected to follow these standards (Mizan, 2024; Noel, 2023a; Sessions, 2023). This raises questions regarding fiscal transparency and solvency. A close look at several months of budget decisions within this single case shows the financial strategies used to close a sizable budget deficit and increase academic achievement. Overall, this analysis provides valuable information for stakeholders and policymakers to consider during the state takeover process.

#### Literature Review

A state takeover of a local school or school district occurs when a state education agency identifies a district as failing and unfit for local governance. A failing school is defined differently based on each state's education code, but most states find a takeover necessary in cases of persistent academic failures, noncompliance, or financial challenges (Schueler & Bleiberg, 2021; Schueler et al., 2023). Under state takeover, locally elected school board members relinquish their governing power to the state (Morel, 2018; Schueler et al., 2023). State leaders then appoint a new superintendent and board of managers to oversee the district during the takeover period.

In Texas, the Legislature passed House Bill 1842 (2015), which streamlined the takeover process for the TEA. Under HB 1842, a district with at least *one* campus that does not receive a sufficient accountability rating for five consecutive years must either close the failing campus or face state take-over (Legislative Budgeting Board, 2018). In 2022, although the HISD received a "B" rating on the state's A-F scale, the struggles of a single high school gave Texas cause to take over the entire district (Strauss, 2023).

#### **Budget Transparency & Accountability Reporting**

Scholars largely agree that school budgeting and expenditure transparency are positive practices that increase public accountability and foster trust between schools and communities (Hardin, 2016; Roza, M., Hadley, L., & Jarmolowski, H., 2020; Jefferson, 2005). The federal Every Student Succeeds Act (2015) also supports fiscal transparency by requiring states to report per-pupil expenditures for public schools and local educational agencies (LEAs) (U.S. Department of Education, 2017). In Texas, the TEA tracks schools' financial accountability through the Financial Integrity Rating System of Texas (FIRST). This rating system follows the Texas Education Code (TEC), Chapter 39, Subchapter D, "Financial Accountability," which requires schools to share development and implementation plans, resource allocation practices, projected deficits, and corrective action plans (Texas Education Code, n.d.). Texas requires districts to post their budgets in a user-friendly format that is accessible and straightforward. The state also mandates that budgets be posted on the district's main website using plain language and detailed categorical breakdowns of expenditures (Hardin, 2016). These practices are crucial for building community engagement and trust, particularly during a state takeover of a local school district, when crucial decision-making powers are transferred from central district offices to the state (Childs et al., 2023).

Opponents of appointed school boards argue that takeovers reduce budget transparency and accountability and that removing local control during these transitory periods diminishes the overall impact of a state takeover (Ravitch, 2010; Welsh et al., 2019). Although Texas has a history of relatively high accountability and transparency requirements for districts to adhere to, community leaders have attacked Miles and his BOM for their continued lack of transparency during the first two years of the state takeover. (Mizan, 2024; Noel, 2023b; Sessions, 2023). Confusing fiscal plans

and inconsistent funding decisions have raised further concerns from parents and community members about the district's transparency practices (Walsh, 2023a). Journalists have argued that transparency during the Houston ISD takeover is essential, considering the local backlash state leaders have received (Dunlap, 2023c).

#### Prior Research on State Takeover and Fiscal Management

In this section, we offer several examples of state takeovers: North Forest, TX; Newark, NJ; New Orleans, LA; and Detroit, MI. These represent some of the frequently studied takeovers of large urban districts in the literature and highlight issues with transparency in the management of funds. These cases also offer valuable insight into the possible financial consequences of state takeovers.

### North Forest Independent School District, Texas

In 2008, TEA took over North Forest ISD due to "financial mismanagement" (Alexander, 2023; Smith, 2012). Before the takeover, NFISD had an \$11 million deficit and was nearing bankruptcy (Smith, 2012; Dellinger, 2023). The district illegally spent 13.3 million dollars from a voter-approved bond, funds reserved for constructing campus buildings (Smith, 2012). Instead of resolving this financial mismanagement, the appointed board continued to engage in poor fiscal practices. They spent \$18,000 on central office renovations, including a 114-gallon aquarium (Mellon, 2011; Smith, 2012). Additionally, student enrollment dropped during the takeover, reducing the district's revenues. Ultimately, TEA annexed NFISD to HISD amidst continued financial and academic shortcomings (Aiyer et al., 2013). TEA could not improve North Forest's financial situation, handing it over to Houston ISD, which TEA has since taken over. The North Forest case highlights how state takeovers may not result in improved financial practices.

#### Newark, New Jersey

In 1995, the New Jersey Department of Education became the first state in the nation to take over a school district when it assumed control of Newark Public Schools (NPS), citing the district's persistent educational challenges (Oluwole & Green, 2009). Soon after, the state-appointed superintendent gained authority over critical aspects of the district's operations, including budgeting, personnel decisions, curriculum, and overall management (Wilson & Latham Sikes, 2020).

During the takeover, the state-appointed leaders spent millions of dollars over their approved budget year over year (NYT, 2000). The district accumulated a \$58 million deficit under the state-appointed superintendent during the first five years, necessitating a bailout package from the New Jersey Department of Education (NYT, 2000). Newark Public Schools also accepted private donations that were "shielded from public scrutiny," including a \$100 million matching donation from Mark Zuckerberg to create the Foundation for Newark's Future (FNF) in 2010 (Garfield, 2018; Morel, 2018, p. 119; Chin et al., 2019). This lack of transparency proved an issue, as the FNF did not adequately engage with the local community to determine how the funds would be used. With a five-year timeline to spend the \$200 million, the FNF shut down in 2016 (Garfield, 2018). The NPS case is important because it lasted for over two decades, offering a longitudinal perspective of the fiscal practices and outcomes of state takeover (Friday, 2018; Wilson & Latham Sikes, 2020).

#### New Orleans, Louisiana

Before Hurricane Katrina in 2005, the Orleans Parish School Board (OPSB) was plagued by financial mismanagement and underperformance (Amparbin, 2020; Lewis, 2010). In the wake of the devastating storm, the state established the Recovery School District (RSD) to manage and improve every school in the city (Mitchell, 2018). The RSD implemented various reforms, including charter school expansions, significantly changing the city's education landscape.

During the 13 years the district was under RSD control, state-controlled charter management organizations (CMOs) violated open-meeting laws, frustrating local community members who felt they were being shut out of crucial decision-making for the district (Jabbar, 2015; Whirty, 2015). The privatization of the district further impeded transparency. The new charter schools accepted large philanthropic donations, which proved difficult to track due to inconsistent reporting practices (Jabbar, 2015). Many school leaders also felt that this increased competition needed more transparency, as the RSD awarded charters or closed schools in the district without adequate explanation (Jabbar, 2016). The community strongly opposed efforts from the state-appointed superintendent in 2015. Many argued that these proposed changes were part of a larger transparency issue the district was facing. (Jabbar, 2015). This further perpetuated the mistrust the state takeover had created.

The result of the RSD takeover showed an overall increase of \$1,358 for per-pupil expenditures (Buerger & Harris, 2017). However, the majority of this was explained by a significant increase in administrative spending and offset by large declines in instructional expenditures (Buerger & Harris, 2017). Sadly, while teachers make more in New Orleans today than before the takeover, these increases are also offset by declines in overall teacher experience and reduction in benefit payments (Buerger & Harris, 2017). Before OPSB returned to local control in 2018, every school in the district was converted into a charter school, undermining the democratic process in the district (Buras, 2011). Therefore, the state takeover's results on the district's financial transparency remain unclear as charters are not subject to the same state scrutiny as public schools.

The case of OPSB and RSD offers important insights into the public mistrust that can result from state takeovers. In particular, closed board meetings remain a regular issue for districts under state takeover (Carroll et al., 2023; Dolan, 1992; Rogers, 2012). While each state has unique laws about what happens in a closed board meeting, district leaders are usually held to an honor system without proper checks and balances (Dunlap & Carlin, 2024). These practices silence community voices from decision-making processes and disrupt transparent governing practices often mandated by the states.

#### Detroit, Michigan

Detroit Public Schools faced numerous challenges, including declining enrollment, financial mismanagement, and academic underperformance during its 2009 takeover. Although the Michigan Governor appointed an emergency manager to improve financial transparency, state intervenors are exempt from open access laws in the state. Thus, as the state education agency took over the district, the state managers did not have to report all decisions and transactions. Michigan's exemption clause meant that individuals could make critical decisions about school management behind closed doors without input or scrutiny from the public or other stakeholders.

Though the state take-over aimed to improve financial management and promote transparency, Michigan's efforts to solve the economic problems through short-term fixes resulted in an additional \$299 million in long-term debt, plus interest costs of \$52 million (Levin, 2019). Finally, in 2016, the Michigan Legislature approved a \$617 million restructuring plan to address the district's debt and academic issues, effectively splitting DPS into two entities (Levin, 2019). The state takeover of Detroit public schools lasted over 15 years and left schools significantly worse off (Levin, 2019; Wilson, & Latham Sikes, 2020). School buildings crumbled and fell into disrepair, the school district almost went bankrupt, and student performance did not improve.

Overall, these cases demonstrate that state takeovers in other major metropolitan areas have yielded a poor return on investment. The positive impacts of state takeovers remain elusive (Nelson, S. L., 2017). As we look to the future, these cases highlight areas of concern and potential ramifications of the takeover in HISD.

#### Methodology

For this study, we employ a historical case study methodology to analyze the financial changes that HISD underwent as they transitioned to a state-appointed superintendent and school board during the first two years of the state takeover (Widdersheim, 2018). We define our case of study as Houston ISD, with data covering the year leading up to the state takeover and the two years into the takeover. Our data sources included video recordings, transcripts, and published records from HISD school board meetings and budget workshops from January 2023 through the end of the 23-24 school year. Online news articles were used to understand community voices and local responses to the state takeover. Legal documentation, including state congressional bills and accountability codes, was retrieved from the Texas Education Code and the Texas Legislature to offer policy context. Documents from HISD's official website were also used to support our historical analysis of past and current practices in the district.

Using a qualitative document analysis (Bowen, 2009), we organized our data sources to align with the takeover timeline. We then systematically analyzed changes in the district's budgeting documents to track revenue and expenditures. We compared these changes to the information disseminated by the district through press releases, public meetings, and website documents. Our goal was to understand how funds were spent, how these expenditures differed from the years before the takeover (considering new policies, revenue changes, and shifting budget priorities), and what transparency practices the new Board of Management (BOM) used to communicate with the local community.

#### Researcher Positionality

We are current and former educators who examine power and privilege in education finance and resource allocation policies across K-12 settings. Our collective experiences have shaped our approach to this research topic as we continue to explore the importance of local control in public education. Our research advocates for transparency and accountability practices in school finance policy. These views guide our analysis of findings in the following sections.

#### **Findings**

We organize our findings sequentially beginning with HISD pre-takeover and continuing to the first and second years of the takeover. Within each section, we outline district spending and budget cuts.

#### Houston ISD Pre-Takeover

TEA took over the Houston Independent School District (HISD) after one high school received a failing accountability rating for five consecutive years, not due to financial mismanagement (Strauss, 2023). On the contrary, the elected board had consistently received annual awards from the Government Finance Officers Association (GOFA) and the Association of School Business Officials (ASBO) Certificate of Excellence in Financial Reporting (HISD, 2023a). The Financial Integrity Rating System of Texas (FIRST) also rated the former elected board a 96 out of 100 for the 2022-2023 SY (FIRST, 2024). They regularly engaged community members in decision-making and published reader-friendly budget documents to summarize meetings, demonstrating financial transparency. Unfortunately, like most Texas public school districts, HISD was in a financial bind due to decreasing enrollment and low average daily attendance (ADA) since the COVID-19 pandemic, the end of the Elementary and Secondary School Emergency Relief (ESSER) Fund, and skyrocketing inflation (Edison, 2024). As a result, the elected board proposed budget changes to avoid a shortfall. Otherwise, they would need to tap into the unallocated, or rainy-day, funds by FY 2024 (HISD, 2023b).

In the months leading up to the takeover, the elected school board of HISD prepared the fiscal year (FY) 2024 budget. They hosted budget workshops on February 16<sup>th</sup>, March 23<sup>rd</sup>, May 4<sup>th</sup>, and May 18<sup>th</sup>, 2023 (HISD, n.d.). On February 16<sup>th</sup>, they reviewed the adopted budget for FY 2023 and proposed changes for FY 2024 (HISD, 2023b). They outlined a plan to preserve their unallocated funds. Former elected school boards had required at least a 3-month reserve, which, in FY 2022, amounted to \$466 million. As of April 30<sup>th</sup>, 2023, HISD had over \$644 million. Previously, HISD tapped into unassigned funds to stay afloat after Hurricane Harvey destroyed multiple schools (HISD, 2018). Although the unassigned funds balance exceeded the minimum, it seemed prudent given HISD's geographic context.

To increase revenues and preserve the unallocated funds balance, the HISD school board proposed pursuing a Voter-Approval Tax Rate Election (VATRE) for a 3-cent tax increase per \$100 of property value (HISD, 2023b). These funds would not be subject to the state's recapture policy, which redistributes local tax revenue in an effort to equalize school district funding (Alemán, 2007; McDonnell & Elmore, 1987). Before the February budget workshop, property values had skyrocketed in Houston, and the property tax rate had decreased. HISD's revenue increased due to the overall increase in property taxes, but it also owed more in recapture payments (HISD, 2023b). This left the school board in a bind to create revenue exempt from recapture.

Next, the elected board proposed changes to its resource allocation model, which determines the funding each school receives from the district (HISD, 2023b). HISD adopted a weighted student funding (WSF) model in the late 1990s to increase the autonomy of individual principals (Moon, 2018). First, each school receives a weighted "per unit allocation" or PUA based on enrollment and ADA (HISD, 2023b). There are additional weights for special populations, which are proportional to what the district receives from the state. Then, schools can receive non-weighted funding, such as the small school subsidy (SSS) and high school allotment (HSA). During the February budget workshop, the board proposed standardizing the SSS to save an estimated \$7.4 million (HISD, 2023b). It also planned to reduce the HSA. Before FY 2020, the state had provided the HSA to

districts. HB 3 ended the allocation, but HISD continued providing equivalent funds to its high schools. The board estimated it could save \$4.9 million by cutting its HSA in half, from \$170 to \$85 per high school student (HISD, 2023b). As a last resort, the board discussed the possibility of funding model reductions or cuts to the PUA, but it hoped to avoid that (HISD, 2023b).

Furthermore, the elected school board hoped to stabilize the steadily decreasing enrollment patterns the district was facing since the 2016-2017 school year, when enrollment had dropped by nearly 12% (González-Kelly, 2023; Goodwin, 2024). The district was also looking to improve attendance scores across the district (HISD, 2023b). Both had fallen since the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, leaving the district with financial worries. The state initially held school districts harmless for low ADA during the pandemic but ended the practice by FY 2023, causing HISD to receive less state funding. "Hold Harmless" is a support plan by the TEA to help districts that have suffered from low ADA and enrollment rates throughout the COVID-19 pandemic and recovery years. Under Hold Harmless, districts would not be financially penalized for decreasing ADA and enrollment rates (Office of the Governor, 2021). Nevertheless, HISD continued to hold its schools harmless from their ADA losses through its resource allocation model. This worsened the shortfall for the district, so the board planned to end its version of hold harmless for FY 2024 (HISD, 2023b; (HISD, 2024f)). The elected school board also proposed cutting \$20 million from HISD's central office to improve the district's financial situation.

#### Year One Under Takeover

TEA appointed Mike Miles as superintendent of HISD in June of 2023. Miles previously served as the Dallas Independent School District superintendent, a position that he left early (DMN, 2015). His three-year superintendency in Dallas was characterized by overspending. Specifically, Miles overpaid his leadership team and initiated two costly programs with mixed results: a college and career readiness program called Destination 2020 and a school improvement program called Accelerating Campus Excellence (ACE) (DISD, n.d.; Hacker, 2015; McNeel, 2018; Northern, 2023; The Hub, 2014). Destination 2020 did not achieve its goals and, although ACE proved more successful, the test score gains made at early ACE campuses plateaued or backslid after funding ended (Morgan et al., 2023). His successor called ACE "unsustainable going forward" (Smith, 2020). Miles' history of over—spending in Dallas made him a surprising choice for the takeover given that HISD was facing budget challenges.

Heading into the 23-24 school year, school districts across the country faced a financial slump as ESSER funds ended. Like other school districts, ESSER resources kept HISD afloat during the pandemic years to counterbalance the loss of average daily attendance (Edison, 2024; HISD, 2024g). In October 2023, HISD reported a drop in enrollment of about 6,000 students. Within the 85 NES schools, the decline hit ~5%, while non-NES schools saw a ~1% decline in student enrollment (Menchaca & Goodwin, 2024). Because funding is generated based on ADA, this enrollment decline equated to a district funding decline. Nevertheless, in June 2023, Superintendent Mike Miles and his appointed BOM redistributed funds, cut positions, and raised expenditures to implement their New Education System (NES).

HISD began the 23-24 school year with a reserve balance of \$900 million. Miles's administration criticized the former district leaders for hoarding excess funds because state law only required HISD to maintain \$484 million in reserves (HISD, 2024c). The exact reason HISD was holding onto this excess reserve is unclear. However, the elected board may have anticipated a decrease in revenue due

to HISD's declining enrollment and loss of federal funding. Additionally, recent changes to Houston's property tax revenue cap and Texas' Homestead Exemption Act have decreased the district's total revenues (Julot et al. 2023). In short, maintaining a reserve balance may have been a strategic choice to support the district's future (Noel, 2023a).

#### Increased Expenditures in Year One

With an adjusted \$2 billion budget for the 23-24 SY, HISD was expected to spend just under \$2.3 billion: roughly \$270 million more than their anticipated revenue (Noel, 2023a). Miles maintained that the district was spending within their means, but the press questioned the level of public accountability because the BOM held many closed sessions during board meetings, produced vague answers for the community, and contradicted its promises (Dunlap, 2023a; Dunlap, 2023b).

Particularly notable increases in expenditures resulted from the implementation of the NES, which cost the district around \$96 million in "one-time costs in 2023-2024 for NES technology, furniture and equipment" (HISD, 2024e; p.37). They also spent \$221.6 million dollars of regular district revenue and \$59 million of ESSER III funds during the 2023-2024 school year to cover additional NES expenses (HISD, 2024h). The district projected spending \$253.3 million on NES in 2024-2025 (HISD, 2024e). These changes included competitive teacher salary increases (\$30k over the state average), stipend incentives, new curricula and wrap-around services across the district. Additionally, HISD committed to purchasing new curriculum materials to support non-NES "C and D rated" schools in the district to help improve outcomes (HISD, 2024b). While these programs can produce beneficial outcomes (Hanushek & Rivkin, 2007; Hill, 2020), Miles also spent on items that teachers and staff considered wasteful, such as a \$470,000 one-off musical production at the 2023 HISD convocation (Walsh 2023b). The NES system continues to face backlash on curriculum, surveillance, and new discipline measures. Miles implemented intense monitoring and high-stakes accountability systems. His requirement to add webcams into every classroom cost HISD \$254,000 (Menchaca, 2024a).

While Miles increases surveillance and accountability for campus leaders, NES principals have lost central control over their schools (Dunlap & Lehrer-Small, 2023). The new BOM now determines the district budget and the 130 NES school budgets. Heading into the 24-25 school year, the district planned to include at least 45 additional schools into this NES model, giving Miles further power over HISD's finances (HISD, 2024e).

#### Proposed Budget Cuts for Year Two

Miles promised to reduce spending in 2024-2025 and warned that many non-NES schools could face up to a 12% cut in their budget (Lehrer-Small, 2024b). These cuts were geared towards offsetting declining student enrollment. These cuts were anticipated to save the district \$15 million in the 24-25 SY. The C & D rated non-NES schools that were not already using an "approved high-quality curriculum" were given the ultimatum of adopting the NES curriculum for free or choosing an external provider and using their depleted budget to pay for half the cost of the curriculum (HISDb, 2024, p.1).

In February 2024, the BOM released a 31-page Efficiency Report that attacked the formerly elected board for its mismanagement of funds (HISD, 2024c). The report listed eight key areas they planned

to overhaul: unaligned and ineffective budget processes, overreliance on purchased services, inability to track and manage employee work arrangements, low expectations and oversight of employee attendance, ineffective processes for recruitment & hiring staff, dysfunctional transportation system, highly decentralized system of autonomous schools without commensurate accountability, and no unifying vision of high-quality instruction or high-quality programming. The Efficiency Report detailed their plans to overhaul these problems, including a cut to "approximately \$50 million in purchased services" and "doubling the number of students per bus" (HISD, 2024c, p.21, p.10).

Before the budget's release for the 2024-2025 SY in May of 2024, there was uncertainty surrounding its expected contents due to the lack of transparency. The appointed BOM had multiple "closed meetings" in the spring of 2024, during which they may have discussed the budget (HISD, n.d.a). Conflict erupted when the district retracted a \$2,500 pay incentive for non-NES teachers originally included in their 2024-2025 compensation plan due to "budget constraints" (HISD, 2024d; Menchaca, 2024b, p.1; Menchaca, 2024c). While the BOM maintained that these cuts were necessary to achieve state goals, an April 2024 report found that Miles had been increasing the salaries of his top employees during this same period. Under Miles, 37 employees made over \$200k, up from just \$12k during the 22-23 SY (Goodwin & González-Kelly, 2024).

Early in 2024, Miles announced his goals to keep the fund balance above \$850 million, slow down spending for the 24-25 SY, keep cuts away from wraparound services, prevent campus closures, and simultaneously reduce the staggering district deficit (Lehrer-Small, 2024a; Lodhia, 2024; Walsh, 2024). Miles was unable to keep these promises. By early May of 2024, Miles announced job cuts for 300 wraparound resource specialists (Zuvanich, 2024a). On May 15th, during a community Zoom meeting hosted by the Houston Chronicle, Miles stated that they would keep cuts away from the classroom (class sizes will remain the same, magnet programs will remain untouched, and high-quality instructional materials will still be provided) (Houston Chronicle, 2024).

#### Year One Accountability Ratings

Preliminary data shows that HISD expects to receive a "C" rating for the 2023-2024 SY, although official accountability data is "pending and subject to change based on judicial rulings" (HISD, n.d.b, TEA, n.d.). If correct, this would indicate a fall from a "B" in 2021-2022, the last year with an official rating from TEA. The HISD Accountability Dashboard does not acknowledge this; instead, it compares the data to the 2022-2023 SY, which is also under review by TEA. It also claims large increases in the number of "A" and "B" schools and decreases in "D" and "F" schools, especially for NES schools, from 2023 to 2024 (HISD, n.d.b). However, TEA has not validated this.

#### Year Two Under the Takeover

HISD faced considerable budget challenges heading into the 2024-25 school year (HISD, 2024f). Non-NES schools had lost 6.5% of their students, while NES schools had lost 12% which exacerbated budget shortfalls due to lost revenue (Zuvanich, 2024d). The district also faced recordbreaking teacher turnover at the beginning of the 2024-2025 SY, when more teachers were terminated or resigned in June than in the entirety of any previous school year (Mizan & Goodwin, 2024). Teacher turnover is notable because it is financially draining. Replacing teachers can cost districts as much as \$25,000 per teacher (Learning Policy Institute, 2024). As of November 2024, HISD has not shared how it will address issues with teacher attrition.

#### Budget Cuts and Failed Bonds in Year Two

As anticipated, HISD reduced bus routes for the 2024-2025 SY. This change saved approximately \$3 million, substantially less than the expected \$25 million (HISD, 2024c, p.21; Zuvanich, 2024b). Moreover, the new system reduced bus access for magnet students and students otherwise attending a school other than their zoned school and failed to provide a route to 700 students by the first day of school (Zuvanich, 2024b; Zuvanich, 2024c). The district is still working on additional changes to reduce transportation costs (Zuvanich, 2024b).

In 2024, Houston ISD asked voters to pass \$3.960 billion in bonds to renovate, expand, and build existing school buildings and \$440 million for "technology equipment and systems, technology infrastructure, instruction technology." (HISD, 2024a). Approximately 58% of voters rejected these measures, citing a lack of trust in the appointed board (Lee, 2024; Zuvanich, 2024e). As a result of the failed bonds, the BOM discussed selling 18 properties to create more revenue during a closed meeting on November 14th (Zuvanich, 2024f).

#### **Policy Recommendations**

Based on this close examination of the fiscal practices during the HISD state takeover, we offer several recommendations for state and local educational agencies. These may support transparent and accountable financial decision-making for district and state-level policymakers engaged in a state takeover of a local school or school district.

#### **District**

Our analysis shows that the actual and perceived lack of transparency in budgeting by the BOM contributed to public mistrust and unsustainable budget decisions under HISD leadership following state takeover. Therefore, to build trust during state takeovers, we first recommend that state-appointed leaders engage in transparent budget planning by hosting budget workshops for the public early and often. For instance, the pre-takeover elected board shared their first budget planning documents for the 2023-2024 SY in February of 2023, while the appointed board did not share any until May of 2024 (HISD, 2023b; HISD, 2024e). This delay may have contributed to budget mistrust. We further recommend that district leaders include plain language materials published on schools' websites, such as is required under the FIRST accountability system & the Texas Education Code. These two actions may help promote community members' involvement in budget-related decision-making which may improve the district's fiscal responsibility, such as by avoiding costly convocation performances and reducing bloated administrative salaries. It may also help ensure that schools receive equitable amounts of funding rather than overspending at some schools and cutting budgets at others (e.g., NES and non-NES schools).

#### State

Our recommendations at the state level concern funding for at-risk districts and accountability for state-appointed leadership during state takeovers. The HISD case shows how inadequate funding may contribute to the poor performance, which precipitates a state takeover. Currently, 17% of Texas school districts are "severely" underfunded, with 73% of the state's school districts experiencing "funding needs that exceed their actual per-pupil funding." (Turley & Selsberg 2024, p.3). However, state takeovers do not address this underlying issue (Bauman, 2023). Therefore, we

recommend that state legislatures raise the basic allotment to districts, especially those in areas serving disadvantaged students. These resources may help attract better teachers and improve instructional offerings, which could help LEAs avoid state takeover. Research has shown that investing more money into school academic programs can significantly impact student success (Hardin, 2016; Jefferson, 2005).

Finally, state legislatures and state educational agencies should expand accountability and transparency reporting for districts under a state takeover. Transparency, particularly during the transition of governing powers, is crucial to maintaining public trust, ensuring accountability and the efficient use of taxpayer funds, and supporting equitable resource allocation practices (Hardin, 2016; Roza, M., Hadley, L., & Jarmolowski, H., 2020; Jefferson, 2005; Nelson, S. L., 2017). Moreover, accountability systems may help determine the conditions under which districts will remain open and local control may be restored. This is important considering that, of the 15 takeovers before HISD, four school districts were closed permanently, and two districts still have state-appointed managers in place (See Appendix).

#### Conclusion

This historical case analysis of the financial management of HISD during state takeover occurred in real-time, and the state takeover of HISD continues. We show how financial practices under state takeovers can contribute to public mistrust and poor financial decision-making. Future research might focus on spending during the 2024-2025 SY and budget planning for the 2025-2016 school year, especially without the bond measures and as funds dwindle after the first year of the takeover (Lehrer-Small, 2024c). Future research may also center community voices and explore local responses to the takeover, financial decisions by the appointed BOM, and the failed bond measure.

**Note:** The second and third authors are listed alphabetically rather than by order of contribution.

**Brooke Fousek** (she/her/hers) is a doctoral student at the University of Texas, Austin emphasizing in Education Policy and Planning. Before Beginning her PhD, Brooke worked as an academic advisor for first-gen, and undeclared students at San Diego State University, and successfully piloted a graduation initiative through the CSU system where she developed her research interests in school finance. Continuing her work in the K-12 settings, she explores disparities in school funding and budgeting practices, analysing how organizational structures and financial decision-making processes shape educational equity and policy outcomes.

Alyssa M. Chessari (she/her/hers) is a former middle school science teacher and current doctoral student in the Education Policy and Planning (EPP) Program at The University of Texas at Austin. She holds a Master of Arts in Teaching (MAT) Secondary Science from the Relay Graduate School of Education. Her research examines neoliberal reforms, including school choice and state takeovers, and K-12 school segregation, with a particular focus on charter schools.

**Jarrett Lipman** is a second-year Education Policy and Planning Ph.D. student at the University of Texas at Austin. Lipman is also the Director of Bands at Vandegrift High School in Austin, Texas. Before working at Vandegrift, Mr. Lipman was the Director of Bands at Claudia Taylor Johnson

High School in San Antonio, Texas, for fifteen years. He earned his Master's in Public Administration from the University of Texas at San Antonio in 2022. Mr. Lipman is passionate about advancing equity in public school fine arts programs and removing barriers to access for students in urban or unserved communities. His research concentrates on exemplary fine arts programs in low-SES communities and what policy and leadership factors impact those schools.

#### References

- Aiyer, J. K., Adams, M. O., &Lapps, S. (2013). Urban education reform- case study: North Forest Independent School District. *The Bridge: Interdisciplinary Perspectives on Legal & Social Policy*, 3(4), 1–16. digitalscholarship.tsu.edu/thebridge/vol3/iss1/4/
- Alemán, E. (2007). Situating Texas school finance policy in a CRT framework: How "Substantially Equal" yields racial inequity. *Educational Administration Quarterly*, 43(5), 525–558. https://doi.org/10.1177/0013161X07303276
- Alexander, C. (2023, March 3). Here are the Texas school districts that have been taken over by the TEA since 1991. *Khou.com*. <a href="https://www.khou.com/article/news/education/tea-take-over-texas-school-districts/285-e2ed773d-c1bd-440e-9bb5-7e34d726511b">https://www.khou.com/article/news/education/tea-take-over-texas-school-districts/285-e2ed773d-c1bd-440e-9bb5-7e34d726511b</a>
- Amparbin, K. A. (2020, January). Has the state takeover of the Newark Public Schools reformed, repaired or impaired the district and influenced graduation rates? [Doctoral Thesis] *University of Calgary PRISM Repository*. <a href="http://hdl.handle.net/1880/111525">http://hdl.handle.net/1880/111525</a>
- Bauman, A. (2023, March 18). Texas is set to take over HISD. Here's why state interventions rarely improve academics. *Houston Chronicle*. <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/state-takeover-results-hisd-17836224.php">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/state-takeover-results-hisd-17836224.php</a>
- Bowen, G. A. (2009). Document Analysis as a Qualitative Research Method. *Qualitative Research Journal*, 9(2), 27–40. <a href="https://doi.org/10.3316/QRJ0902027">https://doi.org/10.3316/QRJ0902027</a>
- Buerger, C., & Harris, D. N. (2017). How did the New Orleans school reforms influence school spending? [Technical Report]. *Education Resource Alliance for New Orleans*. <a href="https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/files/publications/020717-Buerger-Harris-How-Did-the-New-Orleans-School-Reforms-Influence-School-Spending.pdf">https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/files/publications/020717-Buerger-Harris-How-Did-the-New-Orleans-School-Reforms-Influence-School-Spending.pdf</a>
- Buras, K. L. (2011). Race, charter schools, and conscious capitalism: On the spatial politics of whiteness as property (and the unconscionable assault on Black New Orleans). *Harvard Educational Review*, 81(2), 296–331.
- Carroll, J. M., Harris, D., Childs, J., Tracy, H., Jannar, H., Marsh, J., Shields, M., & Ogden, K. (2023). A new first: What happened when New Orleans' unprecedented all-charter system was returned to a locally elected school board? [Technical Report] *Education Research Alliance for New Orleans*. <a href="https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/files/publications/A-New-First\_FINAL.pdf">https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/files/publications/A-New-First\_FINAL.pdf</a>
- Childs, J., Carroll, J. M., Harris, D., Tracy, H., Shields, M., Jabbar, H., Marsh, J., & Ogden, K. (2023). Back to the future? From state takeover to the nation's first all-charter, district-governed school system in New Orleans [Technical report]. *Education Research Alliance for New Orleans*. <a href="https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/files/publications/updated-Tech-Report-Back.pdf">https://educationresearchalliancenola.org/files/publications/updated-Tech-Report-Back.pdf</a>
- Chin, M., Kane, T. J., Kozakowski, W., Schueler, B. E., & Staiger, D. O. (2019). School District Reform in Newark: Within-and Between-School Changes in Achievement Growth. *ILR Review*, 72(2), 323–354. https://doi.org/10.1177/0019793918774318
- Dallas Independent School District. (n.d.). *Accelerating Campus Excellence (ACE)*. Retrieved November 25, 2024 from <a href="https://www.dallasisd.org/about/accelerating-campus-excellence-ace/accelerating-campus-excellence-ace/accelerating-campus-excellence-ace/accelerating-campus-excellence-ace/accelerating-campus-excellence-ace/accelerating-campus-excellence-ace/accelerating-campus-excellence-ace/accelerating-campus-excellence-ace/accelerating-campus-excellence-ace/accelerating-campus-excellence-acceleration-
- Dallas Morning News (DMN). (2015, June 23). Dallas ISD chief Mike Miles announces resignation after contract changes rejected. *The Dallas Morning News*.

- https://www.dallasnews.com/news/education/2015/06/24/dallas-isd-chief-mike-miles-announces-resignation-after-contract-changes-rejected/
- Dellinger, H. (2023, March 6). With an HISD state takeover looming, here's how the TEA has taken over other Texas school districts. *Houston Chronicle*.

  <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/tea-takeover-state-hisd-houston-school-district-17818226.php">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/tea-takeover-state-hisd-houston-school-district-17818226.php</a>
- Dolan, M. (1992). State takeover of a local school district in New Jersey: A case study. *Consortium for Policy Research in Education*. ED345370. <a href="https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED345370">https://eric.ed.gov/?id=ED345370</a>
- Dunlap, M. (2023a, June 15). HISD board criticized for limiting access to boardroom during meetings. *Houston Landing*. <a href="https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-board-limit-access-meeting-tea/">https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-board-limit-access-meeting-tea/</a>
- Dunlap, M. (2023b, August 3). HISD's newly appointed board isn't talking much- and that's on purpose. *Houston Landing*. <a href="https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-new-appointed-board-mike-miles-quiet/">https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-new-appointed-board-mike-miles-quiet/</a>
- Dunlap, M. (2023c, August 28). Timeline: The long, bitter road to the TEA takeover of Houston ISD. *Houston Landing*. Timeline-the-long-bitter-road-to-the-tea-takeover-of-houston-isd
- Dunlap, M., & Carlin T. (2024 February 8). Stuck waiting on closed session at a school board meeting? Here's what happens in private. *Houston Landing*. <a href="https://houstonlanding.org/school-board-closed-session-explain-guide-texas/">https://houstonlanding.org/school-board-closed-session-explain-guide-texas/</a>
- Dunlap, M., Lehrer-Small, A. (2023, July 14). HISD is taking power away from dozens of principals. Will schools lose their 'heartbeat'? *Houston Landing*. <a href="https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-istaking-power-away-from-dozens-of-principals-will-schools-lose-their-heartbeat/">https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-istaking-power-away-from-dozens-of-principals-will-schools-lose-their-heartbeat/</a>
- Edison, J. (2024, Aug 7). Texas schools got billions in federal pandemic relief. It is coming to an end as the school year starts. *The Texas Tribune*. https://www.texastribune.org/2024/08/07/texas-schools-covid-19-pandemic-esser/
- Financial Integrity Rating System of Texas (2024). 2023-2024 Ratings based on school year 2022-2023 data District status detail.

  https://tealprod.tea.state.tx.us/First/forms/District.aspx?year=2022&district=101912
- Friday, R. L. (2018). Accountability, effectiveness and efficiency: a study of the New Jersey Quality Single Accountability Continuum (NJQSAC) in the Jersey City school district [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey. <a href="https://doi.org/10.7282/t3z322t5">https://doi.org/10.7282/t3z322t5</a>
- Garfield, L. (2018, May 12). Mark Zuckerberg once made a \$100 million investment in a major US city to help fix its schools- now the mayor says the effort 'parachuted' in and failed. *Business Insider*. <a href="https://www.businessinsider.com/mark-zuckerberg-schools-education-newark-mayor-ras-baraka-cory-booker-2018-5">https://www.businessinsider.com/mark-zuckerberg-schools-education-newark-mayor-ras-baraka-cory-booker-2018-5</a>
- González-Kelly, S. (2023, May 31). HISD enrollment has dropped 12% since 2016 peak, as students leave for other options. *Houston Chronicle*. <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/hisd-declining-enrollment-18112269.php">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/hisd-declining-enrollment-18112269.php</a>
- Goodwin, A. (2024, March 11). How have enrollment changes impacted your HISD school? Search our map. *Houston Chronicle*. <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/projects/2024/hisd-enrollment-decline-search/">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/projects/2024/hisd-enrollment-decline-search/</a>
- Goodwin, A., González-Kelly S. (2024, April 17). HISD employees making over \$200k have tripled under Mike Miles. Here's the top 25 earners. *Houston Chronicle*. <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/hisd-salary-highest-paid-employees-19406618.php">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/hisd-salary-highest-paid-employees-19406618.php</a>
- Hacker, H. K. (2015, June 23). Disruption, scandals, clashes had dogged Dallas ISD's Mike Miles. *The Dallas Morning News*.

- https://www.dallasnews.com/news/education/2015/06/24/disruption-scandals-clashes-had-dogged-dallas-isds-mike-miles/
- Hanushek, E. A., & Rivkin, S. G. (2007). Pay, working conditions, and teacher quality. *The Future of Children*, 17(1), 69–86. <a href="http://www.jstor.org/stable/4150020">http://www.jstor.org/stable/4150020</a>
- Hardin, M. (2016) Show me your budget and I will tell you what you value: Why states should require school districts to publicize their budgets. *Iowa Law Review*, 101(2), 807–839
- Hardy, M. (2023, June 22). Welcome to Houston's no-longer-independent school district. *Texas Monthly*. <a href="https://www.texasmonthly.com/news-politics/houston-independent-school-district-state-takeover-mike-miles/">https://www.texasmonthly.com/news-politics/houston-independent-school-district-state-takeover-mike-miles/</a>
- Hayes, M.S., Zhang, P., & Rubin, J. S. (2021, May 13) State takeover of Camden schools did not improve students' academic performance. New Jersey Policy Perspective. <a href="https://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/NJPP-Report-State-Takeover-of-Camden-Schools-Did-Not-Improve-Students-Academic-Performance.docx.pdf.pdf">https://www.nipp.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/NJPP-Report-State-Takeover-of-Camden-Schools-Did-Not-Improve-Students-Academic-Performance.docx.pdf.pdf</a>
- Hill, R. A. (2020). Wraparound: A key component of school-wide culture competence to support academics and socio-emotional well-being. *Peabody Journal of Education*, 95(1), 66–72. https://doi.org/10.1080/0161956X.2019.1702424
- Houston Chronicle. (2024, May 1). Subscriber exclusive: Join our private zoom event with HISD superintendent Mike Miles. *Houston Chronicle*.

  <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/about/newsroom-news/article/mike-miles-subscriber-event-19422461.php">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/about/newsroom-news/article/mike-miles-subscriber-event-19422461.php</a>
- Houston Independent School District. (n.d.). *Calendar*. https://houstonisd.legistar.com/Calendar.aspx
- Houston Independent School District. (2018, February 1). 2018-2019 Budget FAQ. https://www.houstonisd.org/cms/lib2/tx01001591/centricity/domain/4/budget\_faq.pdf
- Houston Independent School District. (2023a). 2023 Annual Comprehensive Financial Report.

  <a href="https://www.houstonisd.org/site/handlers/filedownload.ashx?moduleinstanceid=37509&dataid=416490&FileName=Houston%20ISD%20FY24%20ACFR.pdf">https://www.houstonisd.org/site/handlers/filedownload.ashx?moduleinstanceid=37509&dataid=416490&FileName=Houston%20ISD%20FY24%20ACFR.pdf</a>
- Houston Independent School District (2023b, February 16). February Budget Workshop.

  <a href="https://www.houstonisd.org/site/handlers/filedownload.ashx?moduleinstanceid=371270&dataid=391404&FileName=2023-2024%20Budget%20Workshop%201%20-%20February%2016%202023.pdf">https://www.houstonisd.org/site/handlers/filedownload.ashx?moduleinstanceid=371270&dataid=391404&FileName=2023-2024%20Budget%20Workshop%201%20-%20February%2016%202023.pdf</a>
- Houston Independent School District (2024a). 2024 Schoolhouse Bond Election. <a href="https://www.houstonisd.org/Page/204395">https://www.houstonisd.org/Page/204395</a>
- Houston Independent School District. (2024b, January 31). Houston Announces Supports for Students at C and Non-NES D schools in 2024-2025. HISD Press Release. Filedownload.ashx
- Houston Independent School District. (2024c, February 20). HISD Efficiency Report. https://www.houstonisd.org/cms/lib2/TX01001591/Centricity/shared/pdfs/HISD%20Efficiency%20Report Final-for-Distribution.pdf
- Houston Independent School District. (2024d, March 5). *Houston ISD Compensation Plan 2024-2025*. <a href="https://www.houstonisd.org/CompPlan">https://www.houstonisd.org/CompPlan</a>
- Houston Independent School District. (2024e, May 23). Budget Development: 2024-2025 Fiscal Year Budget.

  https://www.houstonisd.org/site/handlers/filedownload.ashx?moduleinstanceid=109240&
  - https://www.houstonisd.org/site/handlers/filedownload.ashx?moduleinstanceid=109240&dataid=425892&FileName=Budget%2025%20Board%20Workshop%20Presentation%20May%2023%20APPROVED%20FINAL%20052324.pdf
- Houston Independent School District. (2024f, June 10). Budget Workshop #2: 2024-2025 Fiscal Year Budget.

- https://www.houstonisd.org/site/handlers/filedownload.ashx?moduleinstanceid=109240&dataid=42658 0&FileName=Budget%20Workshop%202%20-%2010%20June%202024.pdf
- Houston Independent School District (2024g, October 8). ESSER II and ESSER III 2022-2023 Spending Dashboard. Retrieved February 4, 2025 from <a href="https://www.houstonisd.org/Page/188723">https://www.houstonisd.org/Page/188723</a>
- Houston Independent School District. (2024h, October 8). ESSER III 2023-2024 Spending Dashboard. Retrieved February 4, 2025.
- Jabbar, H. (2015). 'Drenched in the past:' the evolution of market-oriented reforms in New Orleans. *Journal of Education Policy*, 30(6), 751–722. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1080/02680939.2015.1047409">https://doi.org/10.1080/02680939.2015.1047409</a>
- Jabbar, H. (2016). The visible hand: Markets, politics, and regulation in post-Katrina New Orleans. Harvard Educational Review, 86(1), 1–26. https://doi.org/10.17763/0017-8055.86.1.1
- Jefferson, A. L. (2005). Student Performance: Is more money the answer? *Journal of Education Finance*, 31(2), 111–124. <a href="http://www.jstor.org/stable/40704255">http://www.jstor.org/stable/40704255</a>
- Julot, M., Pryor, S., & Vasquez, B. (2023, December). Property tax cuts as large as Texas: Unprecedented revenues lead to historic property tax legislation. The Texas Comptroller. <a href="https://comptroller.texas.gov/economy/fiscal-notes/archive/2023/dec/proptax.php">https://comptroller.texas.gov/economy/fiscal-notes/archive/2023/dec/proptax.php</a>
- Learning Policy Institute. (2024, September 17). 2024 Update: What's the cost of teacher turnover?

  Learning Policy Institute. <a href="https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/2024-whats-cost-teacher-turnover">https://learningpolicyinstitute.org/product/2024-whats-cost-teacher-turnover</a>
- Lee, J. (2024, November 5). 'No trust, no bond': Houston school bond fails amid state takeover backlash. *Texas Observer*. houston-school-bond-election-mike-miles-tea-hisd
- Legislative Budgeting Board. (2018). Evaluation of House Bill 1842, eighty-fourth legislature, 2015 and campus turnaround plans. The State of Texas, Legislative Budgeting Board.

  <a href="https://www.lbb.texas.gov/Documents/Publications/Policy Report/4886">https://www.lbb.texas.gov/Documents/Publications/Policy Report/4886</a> Campus Turna round Plans.pdf
- Lehrer-Small, A. (2024a, January 19). Can HISD solve its huge budget deficit without layoffs? These 7 reasons will make it tough. *Houston Landing*. <a href="https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-budget-deficit-layoffs-employees-state-funding-mike-miles/">https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-budget-deficit-layoffs-employees-state-funding-mike-miles/</a>
- Lehrer-Small, A. (2024b, March 19). Dozens of Houston ISD schools will be required to make 12% budget cuts next year. *Houston Landing*. <a href="https://houstonlanding.org/dozens-of-houston-isd-schools-will-be-required-to-make-12-budget-cuts-next-year/">https://houstonlanding.org/dozens-of-houston-isd-schools-will-be-required-to-make-12-budget-cuts-next-year/</a>
- Lehrer-Small, A. (2024c, May 17). HISD unveils plan to slash \$500M from budget but still doesn't detail specific cuts. Houston Landing. <a href="https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-unveils-plan-to-slash-500m-from-budget-but-still-doesnt-detail-specific-cuts/">https://houstonlanding.org/hisd-unveils-plan-to-slash-500m-from-budget-but-still-doesnt-detail-specific-cuts/</a>
- Levin, K. (2019, November 14). Report: Michigan's takeover of Detroit schools was "a costly mistake.". *Chalkbeat.* <a href="https://www.chalkbeat.org/detroit/2019/11/14/21109203/report-michigan-s-takeover-of-detroit-schools-was-a-costly-mistake/">https://www.chalkbeat.org/detroit/2019/11/14/21109203/report-michigan-s-takeover-of-detroit-schools-was-a-costly-mistake/</a>
- Lewis, N. (2010). After Katrina: poverty, politics, and performance in New Orleans public schools. *Loyola Journal of Public Interest Law, 11*(2), 285–318. https://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/loyjpubil11&div=14&g\_sent=1& casa\_token=N8HuQtgsxHgAAAAA:AMR9aC-qC8cnxEIxnA-k26mD68xHbcpdL8co3nTAFmwyJSrtFuJ6y5u2SnYzJOpHlCwXOniBzQ&collection=journals
- Lodhia, P. (2024, March 19) HISD announces no school closures for 2024-2025 among other details on managing district's budget. *ABC 13 Eyewitness News*. <a href="https://abc13.com/houston-isd-no-school-closures-hisd-2024-2025-budget/14546145/">https://abc13.com/houston-isd-no-school-closures-hisd-2024-2025-budget/14546145/</a>
- Mellon, E. (2011, August 9). North Forest intervention by TEA Was it worth it? *Chron*. <a href="https://www.chron.com/news/article/north-forest-intervention-by-tea-was-it-worth-1798196.php">https://www.chron.com/news/article/north-forest-intervention-by-tea-was-it-worth-1798196.php</a>

- Menchaca, M. (2024a, January 11). Dyad consultants, sunrise centers and webcams: How much are Mike Miles' changes costing HISD? *Houston Chronicle*.

  <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/houston-isd-new-education-system-costs-mike-miles-18472229.ph">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/houston-isd-new-education-system-costs-mike-miles-18472229.ph</a>
- Menchaca, M. (2024b, March 5). Houston ISD plans to increase some teacher salaries by up to \$2,500 during 2024-25 school year. *Houston Chronicle*.

  <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/houston-isd-teacher-salaries-18702999.phpp">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/houston-isd-teacher-salaries-18702999.phpp</a>
- Menchaca, M. (2024c, April 25). HISD backtracks on offering \$2K retention incentives to certain teachers due to budget constraints. *Houston Chronicle*.

  <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/hisd-retention-incentive-removal-19422664.php">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/hisd-retention-incentive-removal-19422664.php</a>
- Méndez, M. (2023, March 16). What happens when Texas takes over a school district like Houston ISD? *The Texas Tribune*. <a href="https://www.texastribune.org/2023/03/16/tea-hisd-takeover-texas-houston-schools/">https://www.texastribune.org/2023/03/16/tea-hisd-takeover-texas-houston-schools/</a>
- McDonnell, L., Elmore, R. (1987) Getting the job done: Alternative policy instruments. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 9(2), 133–152. <a href="https://www.jstor.org/stable/1163726">https://www.jstor.org/stable/1163726</a>
- McNeel, B. (2018, December 11). Dallas hits on successful school turnaround model with ACE, but it comes at a steep price. Could a wider expansion across Texas now be its best bet to survive? *The 74 million*. <a href="https://www.the74million.org/article/dallas-hits-on-successful-school-turnaround-model-with-ace-but-it-comes-at-a-steep-price-could-a-wider-expansion-across-texas-now-be-its-best-bet-to-survive/">https://www.the74million.org/article/dallas-hits-on-successful-school-turnaround-model-with-ace-but-it-comes-at-a-steep-price-could-a-wider-expansion-across-texas-now-be-its-best-bet-to-survive/</a>
- Mitchell, C. (2018, July 17). Did the charter takeover improve New Orleans' schools? *Education Week*. <a href="https://www.edweek.org/policy-politics/did-the-charter-takeover-improve-new-orleans-schools/2018/07">https://www.edweek.org/policy-politics/did-the-charter-takeover-improve-new-orleans-schools/2018/07</a>
- Mizan, N. (2024, June 27). HISD moves quickly to fill principal vacancies as parents demand transparency. *Houston Chronicle*. <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/hisd-principal-hires-transparency-19525832.php">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/hisd-principal-hires-transparency-19525832.php</a>
- Moon, J. (2018). *HISD's decentralization reform (Part 1: Policy analysis)*. Houston Education Research Consortium. <a href="https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED598239.pdf">https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED598239.pdf</a>
- Morgan, A. J., Nguyen, M., Hanushek, E. A., Ost, B., Rivkin, S. G. (2023). Attracting and retaining highly effective educations in hard-to-staff schools (Working Paper 31051). *National Bureau of Economic Research*. <a href="https://www.nber.org/papers/w31051">https://www.nber.org/papers/w31051</a>
- Morel, D. (2018) *Takeover: race, education, and American democracy.* Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/oso/9780190678975.001.0001.
- Nelson, S. L. (2017). Racial subjugation by another name: Using the links in the school-to-prison pipeline to reassess state takeover district performance. *Geo. JL & Mod. Critical Race Persp.*, 9, 1. <a href="https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/gjmodco9&i=5">https://heinonline.org/HOL/P?h=hein.journals/gjmodco9&i=5</a>
- New York Times (NYT). (2000, January 15). State bailout to rescue financially troubled Newark school districts. *The New York Times*.

  <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2000/01/15/nyregion/state-bailout-to-rescue-financially-troubled-newark-school-district.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2000/01/15/nyregion/state-bailout-to-rescue-financially-troubled-newark-school-district.html</a>
- Noel, R. (2023a, June 23). Houston ISD approves \$2.2 billion budget, suspends magnet school policy. *Houston Public Media*. <a href="https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2023/06/23/455028/hisd-approved-2-2-billion-budget-suspend-magnet-school-policy/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2023/06/23/455028/hisd-approved-2-2-billion-budget-suspend-magnet-school-policy/</a>
- Noel, R. (2023b, Sep 28). Parents fear school mergers, closures in Houston ISD. The district says the rumors are unfounded. *Houston Public Media*.

- https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2023/09/28/465072/houston-isd-parents-fear-school-mergers-closures-officials-say-rumors-unfounded/
- Northern, A. M. (2023, September 28). The ups and downs of Dallas' pay-for-performance rollercoaster. *The Thomas B. Fordham Institute*. <a href="https://fordhaminstitute.org/national/commentary/ups-and-downs-dallass-pay-performance-roller-coaster">https://fordhaminstitute.org/national/commentary/ups-and-downs-dallass-pay-performance-roller-coaster</a>
- Office of the Governor (2021, March 4). State leadership announces funding for Texas school systems to support in-person instruction. [Press Release] Office of the Texas Governor, Greg Abbott.
- Oluwole, J. O., Green, P. C. (2009). State takeover of school districts: Race and the equal protection clause. *Indiana Law Review*, 42(2), 343–409.
- Ravitch, D. (2010). Why public schools need democratic governance. *Phi Delta Kappan*, 91(6), 2427. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/003172171009100607">https://doi.org/10.1177/003172171009100607</a>
- Rogers, R. (2012). In the aftermath of a state takeover of a school district: A case study in public consultative discourse analysis. *Urban Education*, 45(5), 910–938. https://doi.org/10.1177/0042085912436847
- Schueler, B., & Bleiberg, J. F. (2021). Evaluating education governance: Does state takeover of school districts affect student achievement? *Journal of Policy Analysis and Management*, 40(1), 162—192. https://doi-org.ezproxy.lib.utexas.edu/10.1002/pam.22338
- Schueler, B., Arnold Lyon, M., Bleiberg, J. (2023) Do state takeovers of school districts work? *The Brookings Institution*. <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/do-state-takeovers-of-school-districts-work/#:~:text=This%20">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/do-state-takeovers-of-school-districts-work/#:~:text=This%20</a>
- Sessions, K. (2023, March 21). Mayor Sylvester Turner slams TEA's lack of transparency in Houston ISD takeover. *Chron.* Houston-isd-takeover-17841503.php
- Strauss, V., (2023, March 27). The real story behind the state takeover of Houston public schools. *The Washington Post.* <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2023/03/27/real-story-takeover-houston-public-schools/#">https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2023/03/27/real-story-takeover-houston-public-schools/#</a>
- Smith, C. (2020, Feb 10). Millions more from the state will allow Dallas ISD to give more teacher stipends at needy schools. *The Dallas Morning News*.

  <a href="https://www.dallasnews.com/news/education/2020/02/10/millions-more-from-the-state-will-allow-dallas-isd-to-give-more-teacher-stipends-at-needy-schools/">https://www.dallasnews.com/news/education/2020/02/10/millions-more-from-the-state-will-allow-dallas-isd-to-give-more-teacher-stipends-at-needy-schools/</a>
- Smith, M. (2012, April 6). North Forest lives on, but so do its struggles. *The Texas Tribune*. https://www.texastribune.org/2012/04/06/texas-school-district-lives-so-do-its-struggles/
- Texas Education Code, Chapter 39, Subchapter D, §081-086 (2009). https://statutes.capitol.texas.gov/Docs/ED/htm/ED.39.htm#D
- The Hub. (2014, August 22). Destination 2020 grows. *Dallas ISD News Hub*. <a href="https://thehub.dallasisd.org/2014/08/22/destination-2020-grows/">https://thehub.dallasisd.org/2014/08/22/destination-2020-grows/</a>
- Turley, R. & Selsberg, B. (2024). *Texas school district funding gaps*. Houston Education Research Consortium, Kinder Institute for Urban Research. doi.org/10.25611/WSJZ-5Z43
- Walsh, D., A. (2023a, April 14) Houston ISD administration walks back school funding cuts, TEA clarifies metrics for return to local control. *Houston Public Media, The University of Houston*. <a href="https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/education/2023/04/14/449209/houston-isd-administration-walks-back-school-funding-cuts-tea-clarifies-metrics-for-return-to-local-control/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/education/2023/04/14/449209/houston-isd-administration-walks-back-school-funding-cuts-tea-clarifies-metrics-for-return-to-local-control/</a>
- Walsh, D., A. (2023b, August 17). 'A fever dream': Mike Miles Stars in musical about himself as disorganization plagues Houston ISD teacher training. *Houston Public Media, The University of*

- Houston. A-fever-dream-mike-miles-stars-in-musical-about-himself-as-disorganization-plagues-houston-isd-teacher-training
- Walsh, D., A. (2024, January 23). 26 more Houston ISD schools will face 'New Education System' reforms next year as Wraparound Services shift focus. *Houston Public Media, The University of Houston*. <a href="https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/01/23/475144/26-more-hisd-schools-will-face-new-education-system-reforms-next-year-as-wraparound-services-shift-focus/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/01/23/475144/26-more-hisd-schools-will-face-new-education-system-reforms-next-year-as-wraparound-services-shift-focus/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/01/23/475144/26-more-hisd-schools-will-face-new-education-system-reforms-next-year-as-wraparound-services-shift-focus/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/01/23/475144/26-more-hisd-schools-will-face-new-education-system-reforms-next-year-as-wraparound-services-shift-focus/</a>
- Welsh, R. O., Williams, S., Little, S., & Graham, J. (2019). Right cause, wrong method? Examining the politics of state takeover in Georgia. *Urban Affairs Review*, 55(3), 703–742. https://doi.org/10.1177/1078087417714061
- Whirty, R. (2015, June 15). OPSB superintendent's proposals under fire. *The Louisiana Weekly*. <a href="http://www.louisianaweekly.com/opsb-superintendents-proposals-under-fire/">http://www.louisianaweekly.com/opsb-superintendents-proposals-under-fire/</a>
- Widdersheim, M. M. (2018). Historical case study: A research strategy for diachronic analysis. *Library & Information Science Research*, 40(2), 144–152, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.lisr.2018.06.003
- Wilson, T., & Latham Sikes, C. (2020, May). *State Takeovers of School Districts Don't Work*. IDRA. <a href="https://www.idra.org/resource-center/state-takeovers-of-school-districts-dont-work">https://www.idra.org/resource-center/state-takeovers-of-school-districts-dont-work</a>
- Zuvanich, A. (2024a, May 6). Houston ISD to reduce number of staffers who help students meet basic needs. *Houston Public Media, The University of Houston*.

  <a href="https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/05/06/486754/houston-isd-to-reduce-number-of-staffers-who-help-students-meet-basic-needs/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/05/06/486754/houston-isd-to-reduce-number-of-staffers-who-help-students-meet-basic-needs/</a>
- Zuvanich, A. (2024b, July 23). Houston ISD reducing number of bus routes for 2024-25 to cut costs, travel times. *Houston Public Media, The University of Houston*.

  <a href="https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/07/23/494418/houston-isd-reducing-number-of-bus-routes-for-2024-25-to-cut-costs-travel-times/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/07/23/494418/houston-isd-reducing-number-of-bus-routes-for-2024-25-to-cut-costs-travel-times/</a>
- Zuvanich, A. (2024c, August 12). Houston ISD families encounter transportation troubles as district starts second year under state control. *Houston Public Media, The University of Houston*. <a href="https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/08/12/496337/houston-isd-families-encounter-transportation-troubles-as-district-starts-second-year-under-state-control/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/08/12/496337/houston-isd-families-encounter-transportation-troubles-as-district-starts-second-year-under-state-control/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/08/12/496337/houston-isd-families-encounter-transportation-troubles-as-district-starts-second-year-under-state-control/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/08/12/496337/houston-isd-families-encounter-transportation-troubles-as-district-starts-second-year-under-state-control/</a>
- Zuvanich, A. (2024d, August 15). Houston ISD enrollment down nearly 10 percent for 2024-2025 school year, district data shows. *Houston Public Media, The University of Houston*. <a href="https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/08/15/496800/houston-isd-enrollment-down-nearly-10-percent-this-year-district-data-shows/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/08/15/496800/houston-isd-enrollment-down-nearly-10-percent-this-year-district-data-shows/</a>
- Zuvanich, A. (2024e, August 15). Houston ISD bond rejected in large margin by voters, an unofficial referendum of state takeover. *Houston Public Media, The University of Houston*. <a href="https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/11/05/504770/houston-isd-bond-rejected-in-large-margin-by-voters-an-unofficial-referendum-of-state-takeover/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/11/05/504770/houston-isd-bond-rejected-in-large-margin-by-voters-an-unofficial-referendum-of-state-takeover/</a>
- Zuvanich, A. (2024f, November 15). Houston ISD considers sale of nearly 20 properties after voters reject bond proposal. *Houston Public Media, The University of Houston*. <a href="https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/11/15/506316/houston-isd-considering-sale-of-nearly-20-properties-after-voters-reject-bond-proposal/">https://www.houstonpublicmedia.org/articles/news/education-news/hisd/2024/11/15/506316/houston-isd-considering-sale-of-nearly-20-properties-after-voters-reject-bond-proposal/</a>

# Appendix

Figure 1

Texas School District Takeovers Since 1991

| School District     | Status   |
|---------------------|--|
| Kendleton ISD       | Closed permanently   |
| a Marque ISD        | Closed permanently   |
| Wilmer-Hutchins ISD | Closed permanently   |
| North Forest ISD    | Closed permanently; annexed by HISD                        |
| Beaumont ISD        | Open - local control restored after takeover               |
| Edgewood ISD        | Open - local control restored after takeover               |
| El Paso ISD         | Open - local control restored after takeover               |
| Southside ISD       | Open - local control restored after takeover               |
| Harlandale ISD      | Open - settled - no board of managers appointed            |
| Hearne ISD          | Open - settled - no board of managers appointed            |
| Pearsall ISD        | Open - settled - no board of managers appointed            |
| Progreso ISD        | Open - settled - no board of managers appointed            |
| Snyder ISD          | Open - settled - no board of managers appointed            |
| Houston ISD         | Open - still under TEA control/appointed board of managers |
| La Joya ISD         | Open - still under TEA control/appointed board of managers |
| Marlin ISD          | Open - still under TEA control/appointed board of managers |
| Shepherd ISD        | Open - still under TEA control/appointed board of managers |

Note. This table provides information about the status of school districts in Texas taken over by the Texas Education Agency (TEA) since 1991. It is adapted from "With an HISD state takeover looming, here's how the TEA has taken over other Texas school districts" by H. Dellinger, March 6, 2023, Houston Chronicle. <a href="https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/tea-takeover-state-hisd-houston-school-district-17818226.php">https://www.houstonchronicle.com/news/houston-texas/education/article/tea-takeover-state-hisd-houston-school-district-17818226.php</a>